PBHNP CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT 2014/2015
The Professional Board of Homeopathy, Naturopathy and Phytotherapy had its first meeting of 2015 on 12 May and the subsequent meeting will be held on the 4th of November 2015. There were two council meetings and EXCO meetings during this period. This report highlights certain matters and a detailed report is contained in the minutes of the council, EXCO and PBHNP. This report must be read in conjunction with those minutes.
i) General Administration:

The professional board had to vote in the office bearers for 2014-2015, i.e. Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson at its 11 November 2014 meeting. Dr Pillay had not attended this meeting due to an incorrect date being diarized. He was nominated as chairperson and accepted the nomination telephonically and Dr Sandi Nye was elected as vice-chairperson. A new Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson to be appointed at the 4th November 2015 meeting. 
     ii)      Council Matters
The general registration requirements for the allied health professions, has been translated into all official languages.

An MOU had been signed by the Registrar of AHPCSA and sent to the HWSETA in November 2015 and a response was received only in April 2015. We need to access this avenue for benefit of the professions.
The design of a new crest/badge is still in progress

Council has to relook at the structure of council and to make provisions for transfer of skills, “key man” knowledge transfer, succession plan and applying equity and transformation principles.

Adhoc committees have been created to deal with specific issues most notable is the Legislative Committee tasked to deal with SOP in the main.

Mr. Ivan Ka-Mbonane (appointed on account of his knowledge in law) and Ms. Linky Molatoli (community rep.)

Application for new registrations

Two new applicants Aidez Nous College de Sexologiae and Nutritional Therapy presented their application to all boards this year and to the second full council meeting of the AHPCSA. The Aidez Nous College de Sexologiae was rejected and the Nutritional Therapy application was approved after a council vote. The Chairperson of PBHNP objected to this application and reserved the rights of the PBHNP and exercised the PBHNP rights under sect 10 of the Act to inform the minister that this Board disagrees with the council decision. It is concerning for this board that council votes on a matter that effects this board without any weighting provided for, to this board and a simple majority vote is used. It was further noted (and opposed by Chairperson of PBCO) by PBHNP that the other boards could not have applied their minds to a great extent seeing that the presentation was made to the boards and they voted immediately after the presentations on that day. The application also does not impinge on their professions. The application has been provisionally approved with certain conditions as laid out in the minutes of the second council meeting of 2015.

iii)  Education Matters

Internship

The Homeopathy internship program requires formalization. The University of Johannesburg has indicated its willingness to engage with Council to provide for an internship. The Registrar, Chairperson of PBHNP and the Education Committee (Prof Ross, Drs Yelverton and Cassiem) met with the HOD Homeopathy Dr Hall of the DUT. We were unable to meet with the Dean even though she was aware of our meeting in her faculty. The chiropractic department at DUT has an “effective” internship even though not termed as such. We did not receive a satisfactory reply from the Deans office and the matter has been raised via Professor Ross with the DVC academic at DUT. If DUT is not willing to be involved with an internship, then the UJ will be used as the only site for a homeopathic internship program.
Education and training UWC

There is concern with the education and training at UWC of Phytotherapy and Naturopathy. This matter was highlighted and raised by a senior student in the department. Council has communicated with UWC. The PBHNP and council must resolve how we deal with the academic review and inspection of the clinical facility and whether conditions have to be placed on this institution if there are no satisfactory corrective measures adopted.
DUT

The academic review of the department of homeopathy was to have been completed by October 2015. This has not happened. The PBHNP and council have to decide on a course of action.

Clinic Approval

The inspection and approval of the clinics at the three institutions is outstanding and AHPCSA has deferred this until re-curriculation at the institutions is completed

iv) Registration Matters,

The entry of new persons onto the register is noted. Council will enforce its policies on non-payment of professional fees with the respective penalties imposed or de-registration. A list of deregistration has been approved by council and such de-registrations to be gazzetted.

     v)         Professional Matters

Resignations

Dr J Campbell and Dr S Nye resigned. We thank them for their contribution to the AHPCSA and the PBHNP. Dr Sanien De Beer (Phytotherapy) and Dr Stephen Farrugia (Naturopathy) have been elected. We congratulate them on their appointments and look forward to their interaction and contributions.

CPD 

Council decided on random audits for CPD as the first cycle was ending in June 2015. PBHNP decided that an observer be present and that council use an automatic number generator to randomly select persons for an audit. It was decided that all council members and board members be subjected to an automatic audit for good governance.

Practitioners with more than one profession can decide which is the primary profession for CPD purposes.  

PBHNP decided that 40/30 CEU’s structure be used for the next cycle. 

2 CEU’s to be awarded in a cycle (one per year) for updating practitioner records on the council website.

The CEU per activity has been amended to;

Level 1A (1,2,5,6) 2 CEU’s per activity

Level 1 A (3,4) one CEU per hour

Level 1 (8) double that of CEU’s awarded for Level 1 Activities
Dispensing License

The board notes the problem of the lack of a Dispensing Licence course for our practitioners and acknowledges the Chairperson's efforts in engaging with the Registrar of MCC with regards to this. We need to encourage institutions that currently train our graduates to create a Compounding and Dispensing License course that is approved by the Pharmacy Council for practitioners registered with APHCSA so they can obtain dispensing licenses on completion of such course. The FPD (Foundation for professional development) is offering a course approved by the pharmacy council
Possible HNP merger

PBHNP has decided to discontinue this process and Dr Neil Gower has to be thanked for his contribution in this regard.

Inspection and approval of clinics

As above. 

Review of the SOP’s

Council has formed an adhoc committee (Legislative Committee) chaired by the chairperson of AHPCSA to address SOP. An external legal person has been consulted for SOP drafting. The Chiropractic scope of practice was reviewed by this expert and sent back to the LC. The legislative committee has to comment and submit their input to the chairperson by 9 November 2015.

Chairperson’s Report 2014

The report was resubmitted and tabled as per council template. The content of the report is to be noted. 

PBHNP letter to Chairperson of Council

At the first PBHNP meeting of 2015, the Chairperson of PBHNP was mandated to draft a letter to Chairperson of council. This letter was sent to the Chairperson of Council who forwarded this to EXCO. According to the chairperson of council only the registrar responded to this letter. At the second council meeting only one EXCO member apologized for not responding. The contents of the PBHNP letter is relevant and it is unacceptable that council EXCO does not deem it important to reply to one of its boards. Nevertheless the chairperson of council has addressed many of the issues. PBHNP was assured of a formal response and has to date not received one. 
Medical Aid

The AHPCSA and PBHNP need to engage with the Council of Medical Schemes and the respective medical aids.

The AHPCSA was invited to present at the GEMS conference this year. The AHPCSA was represented by the Chairperson of PBHNP and this hopefully lays a foundation to interact with this closed scheme medical aid.

May I take the opportunity to thank all my fellow board members and council for their contribution in 2014
